














2014 Town of Genesee Annual Report - Attachment  
 
 
SECTION IV. General Information 
 

a. Describe what efforts the municipality has undertaken to invite the municipal 
governing body, interest groups, and the general public to review and comment 
on the annual report. 

 
The Town uses a variety of meetings and media to reach its citizens with current 
events and issues.  Citizens are encouraged to attend and participate in Town Board, 
Plan Commission, and other Town meetings.  The agenda for these are published on 
the Town's website and posted in public places.  The Town will post the current 
Annual Report at the Town Hall for the general public to view and a link to it on their 
website.     
 
b. Describe how elected and municipal officials and appropriate staff have been 

kept apprised of the municipal storm water discharge permit and its requirements. 
 
The elected and municipal officials have been proactive in making sure they are 
familiar with the permit and its various requirements.  The Town Board is involved 
with setting the budget for the program each year and also interested in how the goals 
of the permit are being met.  The Town Engineer, and Town staff when appropriate, 
attends seminars and workshops that relate to the permit and storm water quality in 
general to stay abreast of any new developments regarding storm water and the 
permit.  The Town Engineer also actively participates in the County’s I&E program 
and meets with Town officials on a normal basis and keeps the Town apprised of any 
changes or issues that affect the Town.  
 
e. Does the municipality have an internet website? 
  
Yes, the Town posts information on their website as provided by the County and 
plans to promote other programs and educational opportunities in this area.   

 
SECTION V. Permit Conditions 
 
a.  Minimum Control Measures 
 

• Public Education and Outreach - The Town has entered into a contract with 
Waukesha County to provide this portion of the permit requirements.  The Town 
will encourage its residents and officials to participate in the activities developed 
by the County and also provide its residents with information developed by the 
County through its website.  The Town, through its consultant and officials, will 
actively stay informed on the County’s program and provide positive examples 
for their residents.  
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• Public Involvement and Participation – The Town entered into the Waukesha 
County agreement and this is portion of the program is also part of that 
agreement.  The above paragraph describes how the Town intends to encourage 
both their residents and officials to participate in the County’s program.  The 
County’s report has been submitted to the DNR for review, as well as reported in 
Work Plan meetings.  The Town’s consultant has participated in the County Work 
Plan meetings and has provided the Town with minutes from those meetings.  The 
Town’s consultant also routinely meets with the Town’s administrator to discuss 
MS4 permit requirements, as it relates to the ongoing business of the Town.  The 
Town administrator and the consultant update the Town’s staff on issues that 
affect the Town’s business as it relates to the permit. 

 
• Illicit Discharge Detection and Elimination – The Town utilizes Waukesha 

County’s illicit discharge ordinance.  Town staff has been made aware of the 
issues and actively observe the Town’s various storm sewer conveyances and will 
take note and take proper actions if anything of concern is detected. 

 
An updated dry weather screening schedule and map were created in 2010 that 
identifies the outfalls and conveyances that require screening every third year.  
This screening is done on a rotating basis.  Dry weather screening was performed 
on December 17th and 18th of 2014.  No illicit discharges were detected, but notes 
were made where maintenance issues should be addressed. The collected 
information is organized and filed with the Town Engineer at Short Elliot 
Hendrickson (SEH).   

 
• Construction Site Pollutant Control – The Town utilizes Waukesha County’s 

construction site pollutant control ordinance.  The Town works and communicates 
with the County in order to better understand the status of work being done within 
the Town.  The County has provided a list of the active permits for construction 
sites and the inspections that have been conducted.  This is included in this report. 

 
• Post-Construction Storm Water Management – The Town utilizes Waukesha 

County’s post-construction storm water management ordinance.  The Town does 
recognize the need for proper storm water management facility maintenance and 
therefore is developing inspection procedures for the facilities located within the 
Town and as to taking credit for suspended solids removal.  A standardized 
checklist form is being created by the Town’s consulting engineer that will be 
used to inspect the facilities within the Town.  Town staff will be trained to 
inspect the facilities and comment on the status and condition of each one.  They 
will note any deficiencies and determine if immediate maintenance is required or 
suggest when maintenance should be considered.   
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•  Pollution Prevention  
 

Routine inspection and maintenance of municipally owned or operated structural 
storm water management facilities to maintain their pollutant removal operating 
efficiency. 

 
The Town currently does not have any municipally owned or operated 
structural storm water management facilities at this time.  The Town does 
maintain their cross culverts and ditches. 
 

Routine street sweeping and cleaning of catch basins with sumps where 
appropriate. 

 
For 2014, 95 cubic yards of material were collected.  The sweeping was 
done in May throughout the month.  Wolf Paving provided the service and 
disposed of the material per their contract with the Town. 
 
For 2013, 37 yards of material were collected.  The sweeping was done in 
May and June.  Wolf Paving provided this service and disposed of the 
material properly per their contact with the Town. 
 
For 2012, 42 cubic yards of material were collected.  The sweeping was 
done in May between the 11th and 25th of 2012.  Wolf Paving provided 
this service and disposed of the material properly per their contract with 
the Town. 
 
For 2011, 32 cubic yards of material were collected.  The sweeping was 
done in May and June of 2011. 
 
For 2010, 114 cubic yards of material were collected.  The sweeping was 
done in May and June of 2010. 
 
 

Proper disposal of street sweeping and catch basin cleaning waste. 
 
See above. 
 

If road salt or other deicers are applied by the permittee, no more shall be 
applied than necessary to maintain public safety.   

 
The Town tries to limit and reduce the amount of road salt and sand that is 
uses to keep costs down and to limit the negative effects that salt and sand 
have on the environment but must maintain a certain level in order to 
maintain public safety.  The Town typically tries to use a 50/50 mixture of 
sand & salt but for certain types of conditions salt is needed to maintain 
safe driving conditions.   
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There was a huge reduction in material use beginning in 2010 and reduced 
material use was realized for a couple of years but is starting to trend 
upwards again.  The weather obviously plays a large part in the amount of 
material used but the Town will work towards trying to minimize and limit 
the material used but needs to keep the roadways safe for the public.  
Application rates of sand and salt are strictly monitored and generally has 
resulted in less material being placed, saving the Town a substantial 
amount of money and reducing the effects on the environment.  Another 
positive effect was that there is also less material to collect during street 
sweeping operations.  This also resulted in Town savings (as described 
above).  The winter of 2013 was harsher than normal and it resulted in 
higher material usage and more collected with the sweeping operations.   
 
A total of 1367 tons of material was used in 2014. 
 - Salt used = 1133 tons 
 - Sand used = 234 tons 
 
A total of 1793.65 tons of material was used in 2013. 
 - Salt used = 1793.65 tons 
 - Sand used = 0 tons 
 
A total of 938 tons of material was used in 2012.   
 - Salt used = 899.5 tons 
 - Sand used = 38.5 tons 
 
A total of 681 tons of material was used in 2011.   
 - Salt used = 529 tons 
 - Sand used = 152 tons 

 
A total of 780 tons of material was used in 2010.   
 - Salt used = 685 tons 
 - Sand used = 95 tons 
 
A total of 3,443 tons of material was used in 2009.   
 - Salt used = 2,112 tons 
 - Sand used = 1,331 tons 
 
A total of 6,882 tons of mixed material was used in 2008. 
 - Salt used = 3,441 tons 
 - Sand used = 3,441 tons 
 

Proper management of leaves and grass clippings, which may include on-site 
beneficial reuse as opposed to collection. 
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The Town collects leaves and grass clippings twice a year.   The grass and 
clippings are composted.  The Town is in the process of developing a 
program to encourage on-site composting for the Town’s residents. 
 

Storm water pollution prevention planning for municipal garages, storage areas 
and other sources of storm water pollution from municipal facilities. 

 
The Town has created a storm water prevention plan for municipal 
facilities (Town Hall).  The Town began implementation of this plan and 
also instructs their contractors to abide by the pollution prevention 
principles that the Town has adopted.  
 

2.6.7 Application of lawn and garden fertilizers on municipally controlled 
properties, with previous surfaces over 5 acres each, in accordance with a site-
specific nutrient application schedule based on appropriate soil tests. 

 
The Town does apply lawn and garden fertilizers on municipally 
controlled properties at this time.  None of the areas that are fertilized are 
along a waterway.  
 

2.6.8 Education of appropriate municipal and other personnel involved in 
implementing this program. 

 
The Town trains its staff that is involved with the pollution practices 
mentioned above.  The Town’s Administrator (Jeff Herrmann) has met 
with the DNR regarding the requirements of the MS4 permit and their 
consultant provides updates as they become available and applicable.  The 
Town has a new Public Works Supervisor and he is less familiar with  
 

2.6.9 Measures to reduce municipal sources of storm water contamination 
within source water protection areas. 

 
Not applicable within this community. 

 
SECTION VI. Fiscal Analysis 
 
The Town budgets money towards this program each year and uses the Town’s General 
Fund to do so.  The Town was not affected by the Rock River TMDL requirements and 
therefore does not need to perform any updated modeling and the additional funds 
required to perform that work.  Their budget has remained fairly static over the past 
several years.  They will begin to address storm water maintenance in the near future and 
dedicate staff and resources for doing that.  

 
 
 
SECTION VII. Inspections and Enforcement Actions 
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f. Provide a summary of available information on the number and nature of 

inspections and enforcement actions conducted during the reported period to 
ensure compliance with the ordinances described in a. to d. above. 

 
Town of Genesee  
2014 Construction Site Inspections and Enforcement Action Summary  
 
Permitted Sites 
• Carroll University Research Station 
• Generac East Parking Lot Expansion 
• Interstate Tree 
• Purple Cow Composting Facility 
• Riverglen Christian Church Phase 2 
• St. Paul’s Church 
• Thelen Funeral Home 
• Town of Genesee – 2014 Road Program 
Projects that passed final inspection 
• Fryatt Ct. Gas Main 
• Generac Customer Service Warehouse 
• Generac East Parking Lot Expansion 
• Interstate Tree 
• Lot 3 of Kettlefield Subdivision (Swenson) 
• Schubert Landscaping 
• STH 83 Gas and Electric 
• Thelen Funeral Home 
• Town of Genesee – 2014 Road Program 
• Woods Road Reconstruction 
 
Projects that require inspection in 2015 
• Carroll University Research Center 
• CTH “D” Gas Main 
• Riverglen Christian Church Phase 2 
• Turowski Residence 
 
Inspections  
32 construction inspections by Waukesha County staff  
10 Sites passed final inspection (included in total above)  
3 Sites failed final inspection (included in total above) 
 
Permits  
6 Permit applications received  
6 Permits issued  
8 Permits terminated  
 
Enforcement Actions Taken  
Thelen Funeral Home 
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 Sent Notice of Violation (not following erosion control plan) 
 Set Compliance Deadline 
 Conducted Inspection 
 Satisfaction of Enforcement (following erosion control plan) 
 
Schubert Landscaping 
 Conducted Inspection (land disturbance without a permit) 
 Notice of Violation 
 Satisfaction of enforcement (applied for permit) 
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